

3/F WING ON HOUSE · 71 DES VOEUX ROAD CENTRAL · HONG KONG DX-009100 Central 1

香港中環復輔道中71號

永安集團大廈3字樓

TELEPHONE (電話): (852) 2846 0500 FACSIMILE (博真): (852) 2845 0387 E-MAIL (電子郵件): sg@hklawsoc.org.hk

HOME PAGE (細質): http://www.hklawsoc.org.hk

Our Ref Your Ref Direct Line

Land Titles Bill HPLB(B) 76/85/08

**BY FAX (28992916) AND BY POST** 

8 January 2004

Ms Olivia Nip Housing, Planning and Lands Bureau Murray Building Garden Road. Hong Kong

Dear Ms Nip,

## LAND TITLES BILL - CONVERSION MECHANISM

I refer to your letter dated 31 December 2003.

The Law Society's concerns regarding the use of a solicitor's certificate of good title to enable a title to be registered have been set out in previous submissions to the Administration and in various meetings with the Administration. There is therefore no need to repeat these in detail here. We would however emphasise that it has all along been the Law Society's position that for such a system to work, there must be a mechanism by which such certificates may be qualified and there must also be a mechanism in place which would allow titles to be registered notwithstanding qualification.

It is the Law Society's position that we believe a significant number of secondary market titles would require qualification in some way or another. In order to ensure that these titles or the vast majority of them were capable of registration, there would need to be systems in place under which:

- 1. it was made clear to a solicitor what type of title "defects" would be acceptable for registration notwithstanding a qualification made; and
- 2. a mechanism by which a "defect" which fell within a grey area where a solicitor could not be certain whether or not it fell within the parameters acceptable for registration could be resolved.

President

Ip Shing Hing

I: NV.066P2esidents

Anson K.C. Kan Michael J. Lintern-Smith

**Council Members** 

Denis G. Brock Anthony W.K. Chow Junius K.Y. Ho Lester G. Huang

Andrew Jeffries Alex T.H. Lai Amy Y.K. Liu Peter C.L. Lo

Billy W.Y. Ma Kenneth S.Y. Ng Timothy C. Parkes Svlvia W.Y. Siu

Herbert H:K. Tsoi Wong Kwai Huen Cecilia K.W. Wong Secretary General

Patrick R. Moss

## The Law Society of Hong Kong

It is our understanding that these proposals are not acceptable to the Administration and due to this, the Law Society has withdrawn its support for the "gradual" conversion mechanism proposed by the existing Bill.

In addition, the Solicitor Indemnity Fund has become extremely concerned as to potential effect of the Bill upon the Fund, believing that, in effect, it is the SIF which will be underpinning title registration. This is neither proper nor appropriate and is a significant inhibition to proceeding in the manner suggested.

Apart from the Law Society's own submissions, we also note other submissions, particularly those from the title insurers, highlight the difficulties of the use of a solicitor's certificate of good title.

Your letter suggests that the Administration is not prepared to re-consider the original concept of "midnight conversion". Whilst that still remains the Law Society's preferred means of proceeding, the concept of daylight conversion was devised with a view to overcoming the objections of those opposed to midnight conversion and appears to the Law Society to be an adequate compromise. There is no foolproof means by which it is possible to ensure that no person will lose a right by virtue of title registration. This is not necessarily as a result of the conversion of the title to a registered one, but also perhaps because a purchaser from the then registered owner takes a property free from any such right which has not been protected on the Title Register. This is why almost all systems provide an indemnity from the Government to protect against loss.

In the Law Society's view, the 12-year incubation period suggested under the daylight conversion scheme is adequate to ensure that such rights are preserved.

For information, the daylight conversion proposal has been adapted from similar systems which operate in New South Wales and Queensland in Australia where they have operated apparently without significant problems.

Regarding the position of properties on New Grant land, the Law Society notes your position and it is willing to discuss this further with the Administration.

It is not an essential part of the Law Society's proposal that a formal "provisional title register" is necessary.

We agree with your comment regarding cautions against conversion.

Christine W. S. Chu

Assistant Director of Practitioners Affairs

P.64